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(c) Cross references. (1) Taxpayers af-
fected by the following sections, among 
others, of the Tax Reform Act of 1969 
may be subject to the provisions of sec-
tion 946 (a) or (b) (whichever is applica-
ble) of such Act: 

(i) Act section 201(a), which adds sec-
tion 170(f)(2) to the Code and which ap-
plies to gifts made after July 31, 1969. 

(ii) Act section 201(c), which repeals 
section 673(b) of the Code and which ap-
plies to transfers in trust made after 
April 22, 1969. 

(iii) Act section 212(c), which amends 
section 1031 of the Code and which ap-
plies to taxable years to which the 1954 
Code applies. 

(iv) Act section 332, which amends 
section 677 of the Code and which ap-
plies to property transferred in trust 
after October 9, 1969. 

(v) Act section 411(a), which adds sec-
tion 279 to the Code and which applies 
to interest paid or incurred on an in-
debtedness incurred after October 9, 
1969. 

(vi) Act sections 412 (a) and (b), which 
adds section 453(b)(3) to the Code and 
which apply to sales or other disposi-
tions occurring after May 27, 1969, 
which are not made pursuant to a con-
tract entered into on or before that 
date. 

(vii) Act section 413, which amends 
sections 1232(a), 1232(b)(2), and 6049 of 
the Code and which applies to bonds 
and other evidences of indebtedness 
issued after May 27, 1969. 

(viii) Act section 414, which adds sec-
tion 249 to the Code and which applies 
to convertible bonds or other convert-
ible evidences of indebtedness repur-
chased after April 22, 1969. 

(ix) Act section 421(a), which amends 
section 305 of the Code and which ap-
plies to distributions made after Janu-
ary 10, 1969. 

(x) Act sections 516 (a) and (d), which 
add section 1001(e) to the Code and 
which apply to sales of life estates 
made after October 9, 1969. 

(xi) Act section 601, which amends 
section 103 of the Code and which ap-
plies to obligations issued after Octo-
ber 9, 1969. 

(xii) Act section 703 which amends 
sections 46(b) and 47(a) of the Code and 
which applies to section 38 property 
built or acquired after April 18, 1969. 

(xiii) Act section 905, which adds sec-
tion 311(d) to the Code and which ap-
plies to distributions made after No-
vember 30, 1969. 

(2) In addition to the references in 
subparagraph (1) of this paragraph, sec-
tion 946(b) of the Tax Reform Act of 
1969 may apply to taxpayers affected by 
the following sections, among others, 
of such Act: 

(i) Act section 201(a), which adds sec-
tion 170(e) to the Code and which ap-
plies to contributions paid after De-
cember 31, 1969. 

(ii) Act sections 501 (a) and (b), which 
amend section 613 of the Code and 
which apply to taxable years beginning 
after October 9, 1969. 

(iii) Act sections 516 (c) and (d) which 
add section 1253 to the Code and which 
apply to transfers after December 31, 
1969. 

(iv) Act section 701(a), which amends 
section 51 of the Code and which ap-
plies to taxable years ending after De-
cember 31, 1969, and beginning before 
July 1, 1970. 

[T.D. 7088, 36 FR 3053, Feb. 17, 1971] 

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS 

§ 1.9101–1 Permission to submit infor-
mation required by certain returns 
and statements on magnetic tape. 

In any case where the use of a Form 
1087 or 1099 is required by the regula-
tions under this part for the purpose of 
making a return or reporting informa-
tion, such requirement may be satis-
fied by submitting the information re-
quired by such form on magnetic tape 
or by other media, provided that the 
prior consent of the Commissioner or 
other authorized officer or employee of 
the Internal Revenue Service has been 
obtained. Applications for such consent 
must be filed in accordance with proce-
dures established by the Internal Rev-
enue Service. In any case where the use 
of Form W-2 is required for the purpose 
of making a return or reporting infor-
mation, such requirement may be sat-
isfied by submitting the information 
required by such form on magnetic 
tape or other approved media, provided 
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that the prior consent of the Commis-
sioner of Social Security (or other au-
thorized officer or employee thereof) 
has been obtained. 

[T.D. 6883, 31 FR 6589, May 3, 1966, as amend-
ed by T.D. 7580, 43 FR 60159, Dec. 26, 1978] 

§ 1.9200–1 Deduction for motor carrier 
operating authority. 

(a) In general. Section 266 of the Eco-
nomic Recovery Tax Act of 1981 (Pub. 
L. 97–34, 95 Stat. 265) provides that, for 
purposes of chapter 1 of the Internal 
Revenue Code of 1954, an ordinary de-
duction shall be allowed in computing 
the taxable income of all taxpayers 
who either held one or more motor car-
rier operating authorities on July 1, 
1980, or later acquired a motor carrier 
operating authority pursuant to a 
binding contract in effect on July 1, 
1980. The deduction for each motor car-
rier operating authority is to be al-
lowed ratably over a 60-month period 
and is equal to the adjusted basis of the 
motor carrier operating authority on 
July 1, 1980. Except as provided in this 
section, no deduction is allowable for 
any diminution in value of any motor 
carrier operating authority caused by 
administrative or legislative actions to 
decrease restrictions on entry into the 
interstate motor carrier business. 

(b) Person entitled to claim deduction. 
In general, the deduction provided by 
this section for a particular motor car-
rier operating authority may be 
claimed only by the taxpayer which 
held the authority on July 1, 1980. How-
ever, if another person acquired the 
motor carrier operating authority after 
July 1, 1980, pursuant to a binding con-
tract in effect on that date, the deduc-
tion for such authority may be claimed 
only by the acquirer and may not be 
claimed by the taxpayer which held the 
authority on July 1, 1980. A taxpayer, 
otherwise entitled to claim a deduction 
under this section, who sells a motor 
carrier operating authority after July 
1, 1980 may not claim an amortization 
deduction for such authority for any 
month which begins after the date of 
such sale. In addition, acquisition of a 
motor carrier operating authority after 
July 1, 1980, if not pursuant to a bind-
ing contract in effect on July 1, 1980, 
will not entitle the acquirer to a deduc-
tion under this section, unless the op-

erating authority is acquired pursuant 
to a transaction to which section 381 
applies. 

(c) Allowance of deduction—(1) Deter-
mination of period for deduction—(i) Gen-
eral rule. Except as provided in para-
graph (c)(1)(ii) of this section, the 60- 
month period for taking the deduction 
provided by this section for a par-
ticular motor carrier operating author-
ity begins with the month of July 1980, 
or, if later, the month in which the 
motor carrier operating authority was 
acquired pursuant to a binding con-
tract in effect on July 1, 1980. 

(ii) Election. In lieu of beginning the 
60-month period as provided in para-
graph (c)(1)(i) of this section, the tax-
payer may elect to begin the 60-month 
period with the first month of the tax-
payer’s first taxable year beginning 
after July 1, 1980. This election, if 
made, shall apply to the deduction for 
all motor carrier operating authorities 
either held by the taxpayer on July 1, 
1980, or later acquired by the taxpayer 
by the end of the first month of the 
first taxable year beginning after July 
1, 1980, pursuant to a binding contract 
in effect on July 1, 1980. Any such elec-
tion will not apply to the determina-
tion of the period for amortizing the 
bases of authorities acquired by the 
taxpayer after the end of the first 
month of the first taxable year begin-
ning after July 1, 1980. 

(2) Amount of monthly deduction. In 
the case of each motor carrier oper-
ating authority for which the taxpayer 
is entitled (under paragraph (b) of this 
section) to claim a deduction, the de-
duction for each month during the 60- 
month period relating to the motor 
carrier operating authority is equal to 
the adjusted basis (determined under 
paragraph (e) of this section) of the 
motor carrier operating authority di-
vided by 60. 

(d) Definition of motor carrier-operating 
authority. For purposes of § 1.9200–2 and 
this section, the term ‘‘motor carrier 
operating authority’’ means a certifi-
cate or permit held by a motor com-
mon carrier or motor contract carrier 
of property and issued pursuant to the 
Revised Interstate Commerce Act, 49 
U.S.C. 10921–10933 (Supp. III 1979). The 
terms ‘‘motor common carrier’’ and 
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